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1.0 Call to Order

President Slayton called the meeting to order at 6:03 pm.

Motion by Rich, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to enter Executive Session at 6:03 pm for the purpose of discussion of the employment history of a particular individual.

VOTE: 6 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Cascio, Fleischhauer, Vallas, Rich); 0 NAY; 1 ABSENT; 0 ABSTAIN

MOTION CARRIED

Motion by Rich, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to appoint Joseph Phelan as Clerk Pro Tempore.

VOTE: 6 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Fleischhauer, Vallas, Cascio, Rich, Hatter); 

0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 1 ABSENT (Hatter)

MOTION CARRIED

(Hatter arrived at 6:09 pm)

Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to return to Regular Session at 7:26 pm.
VOTE: 7 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Cascio, Hatter, Fleischhauer, Vallas, Rich); 0 NAY; 0 ABSENT; 0 ABSTAIN

MOTION CARRIED

Motion by Rich, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to recess briefly at 7:27 pm so the Regular Meeting could be convened in the Bulkeley Middle School Cafeteria.

VOTE: 7 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Cascio, Hatter, Fleischhauer, Vallas, Rich); 0 NAY; 0 ABSENT; 0 ABSTAIN

MOTION CARRIED

President Slayton recalled the meeting to order in the Bulkeley Middle School Cafeteria at 7:37 pm.

2.0 
Approval of Minutes

2.1  
Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to approve the minutes of the May 24, 2011 Regular Meeting*
VOTE: 7 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Cascio, Hatter, Fleischhauer, Vallas, Rich); 0 NAY; 0 ABSENT; 0 ABSTAIN

MOTION CARRIED

3.0
Public Comment

Sue Van Vlack, President of the RTA, spoke about the action of the Board with respect to a Motion granting tenure that was Tabled at the last Board meeting. Mrs. Van Vlack characterized the Board’s actions as giving more weight to last-minute, unsubstantiated complaints from unnamed individuals rather than the recommendations of the administration. Mrs. Van Vlack said that this action had the effect of negating the evaluation process arrived at through negotiated agreements regarding the APPR process. Mrs. Van Vlack characterized the Board’s action as sending a message to new teachers that Rhinebeck does not follow a fair and transparent process in its decision-making.
Kayla Weckesser, a student, addressed the Board to advocate for the initiation of a swimming team for Rhinebeck High School. She now competes as part of the Northern Dutchess Aquatics group and enjoys the sport very much. Ms. Weckesser presented the Board with an essay she wrote describing the value of swimming. She expressed an understanding of the financial situation the District faces, but also expressed willingness to fundraise to support a swimming program and her belief that a Rhinebeck swim team could succeed.
Janet Sistare, a parent, also addressed the Board, on her own behalf and as a representative for other parents and children, to advocate for establishing swimming as a Rhinebeck sport. She has canvassed the swim community and found that among 4th to 11th Grade students in Rhinebeck, 9 girls and 8 boys would be eligible to participate in 2011-12. Girls swimming is in the Fall and Boys swimming is in Winter. She acknowledged that it would be unlikely that a Girls team could be in place by August this year. Rhinebeck students who participate in the summer swimming programs have gone on to swim in college, but it is generally viewed as a dead-end sport since there is no varsity swim program. For boys, there is only one winter sport right now: basketball. Swimming would provide another option. For girls, who have other sports options in the Fall, the motivation is the swimming itself and the desire to represent their school through swimming. The pool at Bard College would be available at a very reasonable cost for practices. The parents of prospective swimming participants are willing to raise the necessary funds and start out as a club sport, similar to crew, and work into being a varsity sport. The group can raise the funds, hire the coach, and address the biggest cost factor, transportation, by providing parent-based transportation to practices. This would cut about $7,800. She can return to the Board to provide progress reports on fundraising and other elements in pursuit of a start in the 2012-13 school year.

Priscilla Gideon addressed the Board on behalf of her son, Roan, who she described as the driving force behind Friends of Rhinebeck Lacrosse and who is, at the present moment, playing lacrosse in Mahopac. Active fundraising efforts are already underway, and the group is confident that a team can be started in the 2011-12 Spring season and maintained thereafter.

4.0
Reports and Discussion

4.1
Recognition of 2010-11 Retirees*
Mr. Phelan noted that a list of the names of the retirees was included in the Board packets.

President Slayton applauded the long years of service given by the retirees to the district, noting that a total of 278 years of experience are represented in the careers of these individuals. With average grade-level sizes of 100 per year, that represents thousands of students. President Slayton reviewed the areas covered by the teachers and asked that each be recognized by those in attendance for their service. 
Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to enter a brief recess at 7:55 pm to partake of cake and coffee in celebration of the retirees. 
VOTE: 7 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Cascio, Hatter, Fleischhauer, Vallas, Rich); 0 NAY; 0 ABSENT; 0 ABSTAIN

MOTION CARRIED

President Slayton recalled the meeting to order at 8:20 pm.
4.2
Donation-Funded Interscholastic Athletic Teams 
Mr. Phelan reviewed for the Board the background for the possible introduction of three new sports in the District, per requests presented by various parents and students. The sports are: boys swimming, girls swimming, and boys lacrosse. In the materials distributed at the beginning of the meeting, there is a letter from Janet Sistare, who addressed the Board earlier this evening, with more details about the proposal regarding boys and girls swimming. There is also a memo from the District’s legal counsel regarding the potential for Title IX issues, given the potential addition of two sports for boys and one sport for girls. The opinion is that the Board should be comfortable in accepting donations for all three sports and the potential of two sports for boys actually helps to correct an imbalance in the number of girls vs. boys sports at present. Mr. Phelan noted that, as discussed, it would be unlikely that the short lead time would allow for a girls swimming program in the 2011-12 school year, but for Winter and Spring seasons, boys swimming and lacrosse would likely be possible. A decision is needed very soon from the Board about whether it wishes to move ahead on any or all of these donation-funded sports. Consideration must be given to the sustainability of these sports given the current fiscal climate. If the Board is so inclined, it could establish a timeframe with a minimum number of years and a provision for an annual review. It is only fair to the groups to know how long the Board would expect them to raise the funds. Given the time and effort involved, the groups would have to have at least the expectation that the Board would implement the sport for which their energies were expended. 
President Slayton added that perhaps the discussion needs first to consider whether the Board wished to allow a parent group to fundraise to support a sport. If so, then the discussion can look at how much money is needed, how many years the group would need to sustain the sport, and how often the Board wishes to revisit the decision or policy. 

Mr. Vallas asked, with respect to the swim team, whether or not it is permissible to transport sports teams to practices via private means?

Mr. Phelan responded that since the District does not have such an arrangement now, the issue would have to be checked with legal counsel. There may be liability issues if the District sanctions transportation in vehicles over which the District has no control.

Mrs. Hatter asked about whether the parent group or the District hires the coaches under these circumstances.

Mr. Phelan responded that if an individual or group is donating money which the Board accepts, then the function of that “booster” is solely to provide financing. The District hires and supervises the coach. The discussion regarding the swim team mentioned that the club would hire the coach. The District would not be comfortable unless it is the entity hiring coaches and supervising how they perform.

Discussion followed which included the following points: 1) one Board member believes this is not a good time to add sports, even with support provided by donations, since the District does not know how the 2% tax cap will affect programs and operations; 2) right from the beginning, at the least, the District would have to pay for coaches; 3) the District does not know if the addition of these sports would jeopardize already-established sports down the road;  4) the District does not know if the depth of interest exists that would be needed to sustain these sports over the course of a few years; and 5) the District does not know the extent to which sparse public education funding would necessitate increased emphasis on fundraising from outside sources to maintain activities and programs, including sources such as advertising. Several Board members expressed interest in hearing the results of any analysis that would provide more background and information on these issues. 
President Slayton summarized the discussion as indicating agreement that more activities for students after school would be desirable, the sports under discussion are feasible, and the question comes down to where the money would come from if the Board wishes to move forward. The money can be a cost zero if the funding rests solely on the support groups, but eventually, if the fundraising is not to be continued in perpetuity, the question of equity arises. Why would the school pay 100% of the costs for sport A, while the booster group pays 100% for sport B? 

Consensus was reached on requesting that Messrs. Phelan and Burnell research the financial and legal issues further, by refining the start-up and maintenance costs presented by Mr. Boucher and extend them out for a few years, and by obtaining legal advice about the transportation issues raised in the discussion of the swimming team. The material will be available for the next Board meeting, by which time the Board members will have given further reflection to the philosophical issues raised in relation to booster club-funded sports in the broad picture of whether the Board wishes to pursue this option. If the Board should decide to pursue adding these sports, what provisions are desirable as parameters for the duration of such an option and specific periods of review? A more precise timeline setting forth when each sport would require a green light to have the sport in place during the next or succeeding school year, and relative dates-certain for when the funds are available, will also be provided to guide the Board members in deciding how quickly decisions must be made or how much time for further discussion might remain. There may or may not be a vote at the next meeting.
4.3
Board Committee Reports*
Curriculum: Mrs. Hatter reported that the discussion at the most recent meeting focused on adding a new foreign language to the program. Consideration is being given to Chinese. Mr. Kreps spoke with a district in Binghamton that receives funding from an Asian program which provides a teacher from China who lives in the district. Another District has a program in place that operates through the Internet. The discussion about the program will continue.
Finance: Ms. Burns reported that the Committee discussed the school lunch program. There is still a loss though the size of the loss is smaller. The Middle School tried a pilot program reversing recess and lunch and found that doing so diminished participation in the lunch program. New federal guidelines on nutrition will be coming in the 2012-2013 school year and the District will have to comply. Confusion amid the public about the 2% tax cap will be coming. The 2% cap also applies to the taxpayer’s STAR exemption. It appears that this is not understood, so once enacted, confusion will follow.

Communications: Ms. Rich reported that the Committee discussed ongoing efforts to recognize the graduates. The banners on Market Street and other locations are noticeable.  

CDEP:  Mr. Vallas reported that the Committee discussed the CDEP, Common Core standards, Gateway to Technology and Madagascar with relation to where CDEP is heading and how future committees should function and formulate their goals. Mr. Krep’s input will be requested. Information about the summer curriculum projects was presented. The Board packets include a summary of the school climate survey. Overall, the company that did the survey was impressed with the District. While there were some areas of interest noted, there was a sense that the administration and faculty should look into social and emotional safety.
A brief discussion followed in which Board members expressed some concern about the lack of detail in the survey summary. Mr. Phelan suggested that, at a summer Board meeting, Mr. Kreps could attend and review the report with the Board. 
Rhinebeck Collaboration:  Mr. Phelan reported that work by the Village of Rhinebeck on the sidewalk near CLS on Knollwood will begin after the end of school when children are not using that space to walk to school. The necessary easements have been obtained. There was great positive feedback from the Town and Village representatives about the High School Band’s participation in the Memorial Day Parade. The students demonstrated an understanding of the meaning of the observances. Interest was expressed in having a Memorial Day program at the school, similar to the Veterans Day program in the Fall. The trail system at the Thompson Mazzarella Park is open and could provide a venue for cross country meets in the future. The Fairgrounds has a portable generator, mounted on a trailer, that could be brought to school if needed to allow the school to function as an emergency center. Funds would be needed, however, for an engineer to come in to determine what would be needed to hook up the power from the generator to run the kitchens and other facilities.
4.4 
Principals’ Reports 

CLS:  Mr. King reported that the Open House for the Eco Initiative would be held on Wednesday. Various activities took place for Grand Friends Day. Mr. King has held conversations with staff about the school climate survey. For the Rhinebeck Science Foundation Spring Gala, Mr. King had submitted an item for the Auction: “Principal for a Day.” On June 10, the winning bidder for the activity, Jed Hammoud, took over the role of Principal with Mr. King at his side as Assistant Principal, and presided over the day’s events, including the Star Wars-themed Field Day for Grades K-2. Principal Hammoud also declared a “no homework for the weekend” policy. This year’s Grade 5 Whale Watch was a success with good weather and good sightings. CLS students were provided with a program on Preventing Alcohol Abuse Through Education. One of the educators in the program is Larry Miller, who is a Rhinebeck substitute teacher. He visited the classrooms and spoke about the presence of prescription drugs in the home. The program may be expanded next year. Staff from IBM visited CLS for IBM’s Celebration of Service Day and did demonstrations with LEGO Robotics. Northern Dutchess News did an excellent front page story on CLS’s Scientist in Residence program. 
BMS: Mr. Kemnitzer reported that, with the assistance of the Community Coalition for Rhinebeck Youth, the 8th grade students were given a presentation on substance abuse. The Top Chef competition this year fielded 30 entries and had several chefs from local restaurants as judges. Parents expressed surprise that their students were reading nutrition labels and assessing nutritional values at home. Mr. Frischknechts’ students will be working with a professional actress to deepen their understanding of History through the use of improvisation. Also, the 7th Grade students working with Mr. Frischknecht and the Rhinebeck Historical Society on the history of the Hucklebush railroad line have interviewed Mr. Sipperly and Mr. Lobotsky, who both were living in Rhinebeck at the time the line was in service. The students have decided to continue their work in the Fall so that they can do a more comprehensive job on their documentary. The students from 5th Grade have been welcomed to Bulkeley with assistance from Mrs. Fountain and Mrs. Rodier. Orientation Night is coming up. Fifteen 6th Grade students will present “A Day in the Life of a Sixth Grader.”

RHS: Mr. Davenport reported that 180 students attended the Junior/Senior Prom. They transformed the Horticultural Building at the Fairgrounds into a great space for the activity. SADD sponsored the post-prom party with about 90 students in attendance. The pre-prom meeting featured a Victim Impact presentation by Jonathan Mueller, who was struck by a drunk driver and sustained traumatic brain injury. The second “In School Band Concert” was held and the hope is that it will be an annual event. Two Rhinebeck students have been awarded National Merit Scholarships, which appears to be a first for the District. Over 70 students were recognized at the Academic Awards Ceremony, and 50 senior athletes were recognized at the Athletic Awards. Ten of the Rhinebeck sports teams won recognition as New York State Scholar Athlete teams. Commencement will be Saturday, June 25 at 6 pm.
4.5 
BOE Summer Meeting Schedule
Mr. Phelan reviewed the proposed schedule with the Board members: July 12, the Reorganization Meeting; July 26, 2011; and August 16, 2011.
4.6 Community Substance Abuse Initiatives*

Ms. Burns briefly reviewed the background for the inquiry into the problem of substance abuse in the community.
Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to recess briefly at 9:28 pm so the tape could be changed.

VOTE: 7 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Cascio, Hatter, Fleischhauer, Vallas, Rich); 0 NAY; 0 ABSENT; 0 ABSTAIN

MOTION CARRIED

President Slayton called the meeting back to order at 9:39 pm.
President Slayton resumed the discussion of the Substance Abuse Initiatives, asking if there needs to be a goal set for this topic, and if so, what the goal should be. Mr. Phelan noted that this would be included as an Item on the Agenda for the next Board meeting for discussion.
5.0 
Comments

5.1
Good News

President Slayton reported that he, Mr. Phelan and Dr. Davenport had accompanied the Valedictorian, Megan Michie, and Salutatorian, Elizabeth Batkin, to the Lower Hudson Council of School Superintendents Scholastic Achievement Dinner. It was a very enjoyable evening with over 200 schools represented and many students honored with scholarships and awards.  
Ms. Rich commented on the remarkable results the Rhinebeck sports teams had in the last week and a half.

Mrs. Cascio seconded Ms. Rich’s remarks and mentioned in particular how great it was that the Softball Team made it as far as they did despite being bumped to Class B.

5.2
Old Business 


None

5.3
Public Comment


Janet Sistare commented that some of the remarks she heard before had made her uneasy. She agrees that it is likely that a tax cap will come and the District will have less money, but believes this is an argument in favor of donation-funded programs. This model can be applied as well to band and art. The District needs to be creative and open-minded. Ms. Sistare suggested that a procedure be developed for donations in support of programs that would make it easier and not harder. If supporters are going to ask people for donations, there needs to be a system for how the funds are created, what the up-front requirements are, and when the money is due. It is not a time to set up roadblocks and close doors.
Mrs. Kupiec expressed thanks to Mr. Vallas for his service over many years and all the time he’s devoted to the District.

5.4
Other



None
6.0
Action Items

6.1
Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the following consent items:
6.1.1 Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to approve the CSE and CPSE recommendations.*
6.1.2 Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to approve the selection of Intermediate Algebra – 3rd Edition (Miller, O’Neill, Hyde, 2011, McGraw-Hill) as the new  textbook for the Intermediate Algebra course.*
6.1.3 Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to approve the Treasurers’ Report (Extra Classroom Fund, April 2011).*
VOTE: 7 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Cascio, Hatter, Fleischhauer, Vallas, Rich); 0 NAY; 0 ABSENT; 0 ABSTAIN

MOTION CARRIED
6.2
Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to accept a grant award from the Rhinebeck Science Foundation in the amount of $1,200 for the High School Art Department, in support of “Flip Video Camera Project,” submitted by Kathy Giles and Cynthia Baer.*
Prior to the vote, Mr. Vallas thanked the Rhinebeck Science Foundation for its support for this project, noting that this recognizes the synergy between art and science.
VOTE: 7 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Cascio, Hatter, Fleischhauer, Vallas, Rich); 0 NAY; 0 ABSENT; 0 ABSTAIN

MOTION CARRIED
6.3 
Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to accept a grant award from the Community Foundations of the Hudson Valley in the amount of $683.95 for Chancellor Livingston Elementary School, in support of “Linking Lives,” submitted by Barbara Rizzolo and Sandy Kane.*

Prior to the vote, President Slayton noted that a correction was needed and read the Motion as corrected, with the grant awarded to Chancellor Livingston Elementary School and not the High School Art Department, as originally stated.
Also prior to the vote, Mr. Vallas thanked the Community Foundation and remarked on how this speaks to the earlier discussion about looking for money to do new and innovative things.

VOTE: 7 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Cascio, Hatter, Fleischhauer, Vallas, Rich); 0 NAY; 0 ABSENT; 0 ABSTAIN

MOTION CARRIED
6.4 
Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the revised 2010-11 school tax bill refund totaling $6,532.54 in reduction adjustments and to make appropriate refund to the property owner from the current year.*

VOTE: 7 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Cascio, Hatter, Fleischhauer, Vallas, Rich); 0 NAY; 0 ABSENT; 0 ABSTAIN

MOTION CARRIED
6.5 
Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the three-year probationary appointment of Patricia Jenkins to the position of Biology teacher, assigned to the Bulkeley Middle School, effective September 1, 2011, in the tenure area of Science, at a salary of Step 1 BA+26  ($51,928), in accordance with the RTA Salary Schedule for 2010-2011.*
VOTE: 7 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Cascio, Hatter, Fleischhauer, Vallas, Rich); 0 NAY; 0 ABSENT; 0 ABSTAIN

MOTION CARRIED
6.6 
Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the three-year probationary appointment of Edward Lackaye to the position of English teacher, assigned to Rhinebeck High School, effective September 1, 2011, in the tenure area of English, at a salary of Step 1 MA+6 ($55,619), in accordance with the RTA Salary Schedule for 2010-2011.*
VOTE: 7 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Cascio, Hatter, Fleischhauer, Vallas, Rich); 0 NAY; 0 ABSENT; 0 ABSTAIN

MOTION CARRIED
6.7 
Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the three-year probationary appointment of Matthew D. Fisher to the position of Spanish teacher, assigned to the Rhinebeck High School, effective September 1, 2011, in the tenure area of Foreign Languages, at a salary of Step 1 MA+6 ($55,619), in accordance with the RTA Salary Schedule for 2010-2011.*
VOTE: 7 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Cascio, Hatter, Fleischhauer, Vallas, Rich); 0 NAY; 0 ABSENT; 0 ABSTAIN

MOTION CARRIED
6.8 
Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the three-year probationary appointment of Bryan Kallen to the position of Chemistry teacher, assigned to the Rhinebeck High School, effective September 1, 2011, in the tenure area of Science, at a salary of Step 1 BA+18 ($51,304), in accordance with the RTA Salary Schedule for 2010-2011.*
VOTE: 7 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Cascio, Hatter, Fleischhauer, Vallas, Rich); 0 NAY; 0 ABSENT; 0 ABSTAIN

MOTION CARRIED
6.9  
Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve as a final reading Board Policies 4830 – Animal Dissection, 6630 – Disaster Recovery Plan, and 6635 – Password Protection.*

VOTE: 7 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Cascio, Hatter, Fleischhauer, Vallas, Rich); 0 NAY; 0 ABSENT; 0 ABSTAIN

MOTION CARRIED
6.10 
Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve 2010-11 budget transfers in accordance with Board of Education Policy #6150, effective April 30, 2011. (See attached.)*
VOTE: 7 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Cascio, Hatter, Fleischhauer, Vallas, Rich); 0 NAY; 0 ABSENT; 0 ABSTAIN

MOTION CARRIED
7.0 Proposed Executive Session

Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, to move into executive session at 9:50 pm for the purpose of discussion of the employment history of a particular individual, and for the purpose of the discussion of collective negotiations pursuant to Article 14 of the Civil Service Law.

President Slayton explained to the members of the public still remaining that the Board would be moving to the District Conference Room for Executive Session and might or might not take action prior to adjournment.
VOTE: 7 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Cascio, Hatter, Fleischhauer, Vallas, Rich); 
0 NAY; 0 ABSENT; 0 ABSTAIN

MOTION CARRIED

Motion by Rich, seconded by Vallas, the Board voted to return to Regular Session at 11:35 pm.
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Burns, the Board voted to remove from the Table Item 6.9 from the May 24, 2011 Board of Education meeting. 

President Slayton noted for the record that this Motion is not debatable and cannot be amended.
VOTE: 7 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Cascio, Hatter, Fleischhauer, Vallas, Rich); 0 NAY; 0 ABSENT; 0 ABSTAIN

MOTION CARRIED

President Slayton read the Motion.
6.9  
Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to grant tenure to Carolyn Peck, in the tenure area of  Mathematics, effective September 1, 2011, and may be revoked by the Board of Education up until that time.
VOTE: 4 AYE (Hatter, Fleischhauer, Burns, Rich); 2 NAY (Slayton, Vallas); 1 ABSTAIN (Cascio); 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED

Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to adjourn at 11:42 pm.

VOTE: 7 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Cascio, Hatter, Fleischhauer, Vallas, Rich); 0 NAY; 0 ABSENT; 0 ABSTAIN

MOTION CARRIED
Respectfully submitted,

Margaret Todisco

District Clerk


